 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 1st September 2015.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E. Rogers, J. Griffiths, E. Feetham, D. Hole, Cllr R. Platt,

D. Norcross, S Rees, D. Rigby, L. Tucker and County

Cllr E. Morse.

Prior to tonight’s Town Council meeting, Ms Charlotte Mathias and Ms Sarah Johns, from Pembrokeshire County Council’s Licensing Department, gave a presentation on the Licensing Act and the relevant presentations that can be made in respect of Licensing Applications.  The four grounds for objections are:  Public Safety; Public Nuisance; Crime and Disorder and Protection of Children from harm.
Cllr Rees arrived at 8.05 p.m.

54/15
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D. Duckfield, Cllr H Langen and Cllr S. Radford-Smith. 
55/15
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Norcross declared an interest in item (9) Outdoor Market as he is the Chairman of the Chamber of Trade and Cllr Hole declared an interest in this item as she owns a shop in Narberth.

56/15
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meetings held on the 7th and 21st July 2015 and the 18th August 2015 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Griffiths and agreed by all members present.

57/15
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Highway adoption.  The Clerk had received an email from Darren Thomas, Pembrokeshire County Council stating that the other road to be adopted once the developer has completed amendments is Landsker Lane.
b)
Planning.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council stating that the house next to the Swimming Pool does not require planning permission as the 
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development is to be used for the enjoyment of the dwelling house.  
c)
Dog Fouling Back Lane.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council stating that if the area becomes really messy, the Council can telephone the Cleansing Department of the County Council who will come out to clean the area.  The Dog Warden will keep an eye on the Lane.

d)
St James Street/High Street Junction.  The Clerk had received a reply from the Senior Traffic Engineer of the County Council who stated that this junction will be considered at the same time as the pedestrian crossing improvements are considered which should be in the next few weeks.

58/15
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:   (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report from County Cllr Evans. 

County Cllr Morse stated that he had received complaints that the hedgerows at Kiln Park Road were cut too early this year.  The County Council will leave the flowers to grow next year to enable the hedgerows to reach full colour.

59/15
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Car Parking.  The Clerk had received a letter from County Councillor Evans inviting two members of the Town Council to a meeting at County Hall on the 30th September at 10.30 a.m., to discuss car parking issues within Narberth.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Rees and Cllr Griffiths will attend on behalf of the Council.

b)
Templeton CP School.  The Clerk had received a letter from the Governors’ Support Services regarding an additional governor for Templeton CP School. 

The letter stated that Cllr Rogers was disqualified due to failure to comply with a


request to obtain a DBS and asked for a new nomination for the position.    Cllr Rogers informed Council of the problems she had faced with getting this disclosure completed and that the matter had now been resolved.  
c) 
Disability Wales.  The Clerk had received a membership renewal letter from Disability Wales.  The membership fee is £40.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should renew this membership.
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d)
Winter Carnival.  The Clerk had received a copy of the audited accounts from the Winter Carnival Committee.
e)
Bustop.  The Clerk had received a copy of the audited accounts from the Bustop.
f)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk reported on the nine motions being put forward at the One Voice Wales AGM from other Councils in Wales.

g)
Play Park.  The Clerk showed members the fitness equipment that the Play Park Committee intends to purchase for the Town Moor.

h)
SLCC.  The Clerk reported that the Conference for Wales is to be held at the Liberty Stadium on the 17th September 2015.

i)
The Yardstick.  The Clerk had received a copy of the latest bulletin from the Journal of the British Weights and Measures Association.

j)
Fitness Equipment.   The Clerk had received brochures from Proludic.  

k) 
Simon Hart MP.  The Clerk had received notice of Mr Hart’s surgeries for September – December 2015.  Mr Hart will be in Whitland on Friday 18th September, Friday 23rd October and Friday 27th November 2015.
l)
British Heart Foundation.  The Clerk had received a thank you letter from the Foundation for the £200 donation received from the Mayor following her Civic Service.

m)
Licensing Act 2003/Gambling Act 2005.  The Clerk had received letters from the County Council regarding their Consultation on Review of Licensing and Gambling Policy.  The County Council wish to hear views on how the Town Council believe the Act has worked in the last three years and for any suggestions of changes to the Policy they may have.
n)
Spontaneous Events.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council regarding the importance of looking out for Spontaneous Events being held in the community.  

o)
Donations.  The Clerk had received a request for a donation from Shelter Cymru.

p)
Unison Cymru Wales.  The Clerk reported on a letter she had received regarding the Pembrokeshire Ethical Care Charter Campaign.  
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q)
Port of Milford Haven.  The Clerk had received the Business Review for 2014.

r)
Narberth Castle.  The Clerk informed Council that the Contractor had informed her that there are as many as 40/50 piles of dog mess around the Castle grounds.  The Clerk stressed the dangers associated with this and the need for something to be done.  





IT WAS RESOLVED to ask the Press to put a piece in the newspaper informing members of the public that if this continues the exercising of dogs in this vicinity will be prohibited.  Cllr Norcross declared an interest in this item as he walks his dogs there, but added that he always picks up after his dogs.




IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED to ask Mr Burns from the new Pet Store which is opening in Narberth if he would like to sponsor a receptacle with bags for people to use for picking up dog faeces at the Castle.  In return for this Mr Burns could use the outside of the receptacle for advertising his business.  
s)
Church Wall.  The Clerk asked if the Council wished for the annual clearance to be made on the top of the Church wall in order to keep the area tidy.  The cost will be the same as last year £160.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should arrange for this to be done.  
t)
Shelter Cymru.  The Clerk reported on Shelter Cymru’s 50+ Project and stated that the Council were invited to attend an event to celebrate the success of this Project and its launch into Pembrokeshire at the Queens Hall on Thursday 15th October between 9.30 – 12 p.m. 
u)
National Westminster Bank.  The Clerk had received information regarding the updating of business accounts in relation to unarranged overdrafts.

v)
Conclusion of Audit.  The Clerk informed members that the Notice had been displayed for 14 days on the Town Council’s Notice Boards from the 11th August 2015 and that a copy of this can be found on the Council’s web page.   The Clerk added that whilst she had scanned in a copy of the accounts, she had been unable to upload these onto the Council’s web page.  A message has gone to the I.T., section of the County Council. 
w)
Bunting.  The Clerk stated that she had received permission for the bunting to be erected for the period 1st July 2015 – 30th September 2015 from the County Council.
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x)
Planning Aid Wales.  The Clerk reminded Cllrs Norcross, Rees, Platt, Tucker and Rigby that this event is on the 9th September from 2 – 5 p.m.

y)
Halkon Crescent.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received from the County Council which stated that following the feasibility Study, they will not be extending the parking provision in Halkon Crescent.  This is due to the fact that there is apparatus located across the area where the additional parking would be constructed and the costs involved in diverting these would significantly increase the cost of the project, possibly even double the cost.  Therefore, this would not prove value for money.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask for this grass area to be maintained.  
z)
106 awards.  The Clerk reported on an email from Sinead Henehan asking if the Council have any additional schemes that they believe the new development at Sunnybank will impact upon and therefore need additional resources put in to.  Cllr Griffiths enquired about a small skate park, similar to what is in Tenby and agreed to attend the forthcoming Play Park Committee meeting to discuss this further.  
aa)
Narberth and Community Sports and Social.  The Clerk informed Council that the Bloomfield AGM will be held on the 19th October at 7.30 p.m.  The Clerk will inform them that Cllr Sue Rees is the Council’s representative.

60/15 
PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  
(Agenda item 7)
Cllr Rogers, Cllr Griffiths and Cllr Tucker declared an interest in item 60.1 (b) as they live nearby.

60.1

a)  15/0562/NM  Plot adjacent to 15 Springfield Park, Narberth – Non material amendment for minor internal layout alterations for ref: 09/0596/PA – No objection. 
b)
15/0553/PA  Saracens Gate, Castlefield, Narberth – External porch and glazed canopy above patio doors – No Objection.
60.2
Planning Permission was granted to:
a)  
15/0274/PA  19 High Street – Change of use from storage to residential.
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b)
15/0227/PA  Cri yr Helyg, 6 Wesley Villas, Station Road – Proposed garage to the rear of property.

c)  15/0322/PA  Little Dibley, Crinow - Conversion and extension of a redundant Church into a private residence.

60.3
Refusal of Planning Permission:
a)
Bryngwyn, The Crescent – Erection of a two-storey dwelling.

The Clerk informed Council that she had received notification from the County Council that the application in relation to Sodston Manor was going to be heard by the Planning and Public Rights of Way Committee on the 28th July 2015.  As the Town Council had not objected to this planning application there was no representation made at this hearing.

61/15
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Back Lane.  Cllr Platt commented on the continued rubbish being left in Back Lane 
b)
Queen’s Hall.  Cllr Rigby has been asked for a list of names for the Queen’s Hall Trustees.  Cllr Rogers will pass on Molara Owen’s details.

c)
Tabernacle Lane.  Cllr Norcross stated that the Lane was cut very well this time.

d)
Fire Brigade Dedication.   Councillors discussed the recent dedication ceremony for the new fire appliance in the town and their disappointment that the Mayor, or indeed the Council, had not been invited to this community event.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should send a strongly worded letter to the Chief Fire Officer to ask him to investigate why the town Council was not invited to the dedication ceremony and to state that the Town Council would be happy to invite the Chief Officer to present the keys of the appliance to them instead.

e)
Bridge Hill.  Cllr Tucker asked who owned the piece of land at the bottom of Bridge Hill.  As this is Dwr Cymru, Cllr Tucker asked if they could be approached and asked to plant flowers on their land as it is currently an eyesore and needs 


tidying up as it is one of the main entrances into Narberth.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this request.
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f)
Springfield Park.  Cllr Griffiths has received several complaints from motorists with regard to the large dip in the road at Springfield Park.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this again to the County Council.

g)
Narberth Bridge.  Cllr Griffiths stated that there are a lot of trees growing in the river near the footbridge at Narberth Bridge.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to National Resources Wales and ask them to cut the trees back.

h)
Cawdor Court.  Cllr Rogers has been asked about the possibility of moving the ‘elderly people crossing’ sign at Sunnybank to the entrance to Cawdor Court, off Spring Gardens.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will look into this.
i)
Fly-tipping.  Reports of fly-tipping had been received at Coxhill, behind the black railings on the main road.  Grass cuttings are being thrown down the Lane. 





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should report this.

j)
Hedge removal.  Council discussed the parts of the hedge which have been removed for parking and access purposes at Coxhill and felt that this should either be completely removed or put back to as it was previously.  Currently it is just a mess.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask the County Council about this.

k)
Northfield Road junction.  Members felt that a white arrow should be painted on the junction at the bottom of Northfield Road to instruct motorists to turn left as quite a few vehicles attempt to turn right at this one-way junction, not noticing the blue and white arrow signage on the side of Lilly’s Café.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would ask the County Council to do this. 
l)
A478.  Due to the recent accident which occurred on the stretch of road leading to the  CP School on the A4768 near Stoneyford, the Clerk was asked to write to the County Council to request that the 40mph speed limit be reduced to 30 mph leading 
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up to the 20 mph limit outside the CP School.

m)
Traffic congestion.  Members discussed the traffic issues within Narberth with the one-way system and the congestion that leads to standstills within the town.  It was suggested that one answer may be to create a junction on the hill at Market Square by the Monument to stop the traffic coming in to town, thus freeing up the one-way system.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this suggestion to the County Council. 
n)
Car Parking.  Cllr Norcross informed members that Angela Burns AM has told him that there are grants available for creating Car Parking but that this must be applied for by the local authority not town or community councils.  
o)
Apologies.  Cllr Norcross gave his apologies as he is unable to attend the next two monthly meetings of the Town Council.
62/15

OUTDOOR MARKET:  (Agenda item 9)

Members discussed the feasibility of an Outdoor Market in Narberth and thanked Cllr Hole and Cllr Griffiths for the work they had done in researching this possibility.  Cllr Hole stated that this could bring a lot of people into the town on Market days.  Whilst the Town Council supported the idea, they stated that it would be best run by the Chamber of Trade.  It was agreed that Cllr Hole and Cllr Griffiths would look into this further on behalf of the Town Council and report back on their findings.  As this venture was being compared to the success of the Outdoor Market in St David’s, Cllr Feetham voiced his fears over the recent announcement of a Bank closure in St David’s.
63/15
LIBRARY:  (Agenda item 10)

Cllr Rees stated that both she and Cllr Hole had attended the meeting at the Library when everyone was asked to think about ways in which to keep the Library open in the event of Pembrokeshire County Council’s closure.  Cllr Rees stated that she had an idea as long as the County Council provide the books and expert Librarians for a set number of hours in a set period of time.  The rest of the hours could then hopefully be covered by Volunteers.  Another idea would be to rent the building to the Town Council at a peppercorn rent.  The Council Office and Council Chamber could then be located at the Library.  The Town Council agreed to give Cllr Rees permission to look into this further.
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64/15
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACT:  (Agenda item 11)
Members agreed that a second cut of the Footpaths and the Common Land should take place at the end of October.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will inform the Contractor of this.

65/15
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:   

(Agenda item 12)

a)
Old CP School.  Members reported on the meeting they attended at the County Council in relation to the old CP School.  Work is due to commence at the old School following the Food Festival on Monday 29th September 2015 and it is hoped to finish by October/November 2016.  The County Council were surprised that the Town Council did not know that the work was not starting until the end of September.  Retailers in the Town may now be able to apply to reduce their rateable value.  It was mentioned in the meeting that the Town Council could apply to have free parking in December,




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to Dr Jones to request free parking in December and on Saturdays as businesses in Narberth are very quiet on Saturdays.  This may encourage more visitors to the town at the weekend.
b)
Swimming Pool.  Cllr Rees informed Council that the Swimming Pool is now a registered charity.
66/15
RECEIVE AUDIT CERTIFICATE AND OPINION AND TO APPROVE THE ANNUAL RETURN:  (Agenda item 13)
The Clerk presented the Annual Return to the Council and informed them that there are no issues arising which require consideration prior to the Council’s approval and 

certification of the Annual Return.  The Clerk stated that it is the Auditor’s intention to issue an unqualified certificate and report, and that there are no other matters, which the Auditor wishes to draw to the attention of the Council.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council approved and accepted the Annual Return.  
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67/15
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 14)

67.1

Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit -August.
  £    457.68

b)
Jelly Egg  -
Direct Debit – September.
  £    457.68
c)
PCC 2nd instalment of the Precept

£13,667.00  

67.2  
Payments made in August:

a)
Chris Viggars (3 x cuts at Castle)





£    112.50

b)
Chris Viggars (3 x cuts St Andrews Church)



£    360.00

c)
Narberth RFC








£ 1,754.40
67.3

Payments due:
a)
Clerk’s expenses (ink cartridges, engraving, register)

£      55.60
b)
British Gas


£       17.99
c)
Chris Viggars (3 x cuts St Andrews)

£    360.00

d)
Chris Viggars (5 x ½ cuts at Castle)

£    187.50
e)
BDO LLP (audit fees)

£    354.00
f)
Disability Wales membership.

£      40.00




IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by Cllr Norcross seconded by Cllr Feetham and agreed by full Council.
Signed ………………………………………….

Date ………………………



 
    Mayor
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